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Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board 

Monday, September 26, 2022 

Virginia Department of Forestry 

Charlottesville, Virginia 

 

TIME AND PLACE 

The meeting of the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board took place on Monday, 

September 26, 2022 at the Virginia Department of Forestry in Charlottesville, Virginia. 

 

VIRGINIA SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT 

Charles A. Arnason, Chair 

Adam D. Wilson, Vice-Chair 

Jay C. Ford 

Dr. Stephen R. Hill 

Anna Killius 

Charles Newton 

Matthew S. Wells, DCR Director, ex officio 

Dr. Edwin M. Martinez, NRCS, ex officio 

 

VIRGINIA SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION BOARD MEMBERS NOT PRESENT 

Kat Maybury Dr. Dahlia O’Brien 

 

DCR STAFF PRESENT 

Andrew Smith, Deputy Director 

Darryl Glover, Deputy Director, Soil and Water Conservation, Dam Safety and Floodplain 

Management 

James Martin, Director, Division of Soil and Water Conservation  

Wendy Howard Cooper, Director, Division of Dam Safety and Floodplain Management 

Christine Watlington Jones, Policy and District Services Manager  

Derrick Bolen, Special Assistant for Policy  

Michael Fletcher, Board and Constituent Services Liaison 

Blair Gordon, SWCD Liaison 

Amy Walker, Eastern Area Manager 

Hunter Landis, Nutrient Management Program Manager 

 

OTHERS PRESENT 

Monica Smith Callahan, Henricopolis SWCD 

Sharon Connor, Hanover-Caroline SWCD 

Dan Goerlich, Virginia Cooperative Extension 

Matt Kowalski, Chesapeake Bay Foundation 

Kathy Shamblin, Hanover-Caroline SWCD 

Dr. Kendall Tyree, Virginia Association of Soil and Water Conservation Districts 

Greg Wichelns, Culpeper SWCD 

Darrell Marshall, Virginia Department of Agriculture and Consumer Service 

 

ESTABLISHMENT OF A QUORUM 
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With seven (7) members of the Board present, a quorum was established. 

 

CALL TO ORDER AND INTRODUCTIONS 

Chairman Arnason called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. and called for introductions. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES FORM JUNE 24, 2022 

 

BOARD ACTION 

 

Ms. Mason moved that the minutes of the June 24, 2022 meeting of the Virginia Soil and Water 

Conservation Board be approved as submitted.  Mr. Wilson seconded and the minutes were 

approved. 

 

ELECTION OF OFFICERS 

 

Chair Arnason turned the gavel over to Mr. Wilson. Mr. Wilson called for nominations for Chair. 

Board election. 

 

Mr. Ford nominated Mr. Arnason to serve another term as Chair.  There were no further 

nominations and Mr. Arnason was re-elected unanimously. 

 

Mr. Wilson turned the gavel over to Chair Arnason. 

 

Dr. Hill nominated Mr. Wilson to serve another term as Vice Chair.  There were no further 

nominations and Mr. Wilson was re-elected unanimously. 

 

DIRECTOR’S REPORT 

 

Director Wells gave the DCR Director’s report. 

 

Regarding the Agricultural Stakeholder Group, the Department held a meeting on August 16th.  

Stakeholders included the Virginia Farm Bureau Federation, Virginia Poultry Federation, 

Chesapeake Bay Commission, Chesapeake Bay Foundation, Virginia Association of Soil and 

Water Conservation Districts, James River Association, and NRCS. 

 

The group talked through the needs assessment for next year and for years 2025-2030.  There 

were five scenarios with varying timelines for practice implementation. 

 

The previous administration  extended the timeline for certain structural practices until 2030.  

The Stakeholder Group may prefer a more aggressive timeline  in order to offset underfunding 

in the past.  That preference will be balanced with funding and the ability to get practices on 

the ground. 
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With regard to funding for dam safety initiatives, Director Wells noted the following: 

 

Districts received an additional $156,000 per year for routine dam maintenance, increasing 

support from $3,000 per dam to $4,500 per dam for a total of $468,000 up from $312,000 per 

year. While $400,000 for remote monitoring was removed in the second year of the budget, 

funding already received for remote monitoring can now be used for all district-owned dams, 

not just significant and high hazard dams. 

 

DCR received a $10M deposit into the Dam Safety, Flood Prevention and Protection Assistance 

Fund, established pursuant § 10.1-603.17, Code of Virginia. 

 

DCR received $45M for the major modification, upgrade, or rehabilitation of dams owned or 

maintained by the Department of Conservation and Recreation and the Virginia Soil and Water 

Conservation Districts to bring impounding structures into compliance with the Dam Safety Act 

requirements promulgated by the Board. 

 

DCR also received $1,925,000 to repair Lake Edmunds Dam at Staunton River State Park.  

 

DCR received $10M for improvements to identified high hazard water impounding structures 

consistent with the provisions of the Dam Safety, Flood Prevention, and Protection Assistance 

Fund established pursuant to § 10.1-603.17, Code of Virginia. 

 

The agency is charged with developing and implementing the Virginia Flood Protection Master 

Plan by December 2026, phase 2 of the Coastal Resilience Master Plan by December 2024, and 

the Community Outreach and Engagement Plan by December 2022 to help inform both master 

planning efforts. These requirements were laid out in HB516 (Bulova) / SB551 (Marsden). 

 

The Coastal Resilience Technical Advisory Committee  held their first meeting on September 16, 

2022. 

 

REPORT FROM THE AUDIT SUBCOMMITTEE – Adam D. Wilson, Chair, Audit Subcommittee 

 

Mr. Wilson gave the report from the Audit Subcommittee.  He noted that the Subcommittee 

met prior to the Board meeting.  There were issues with two districts, Evergreen and 

Headwaters . 

 

Headwaters SWCD 

 

Mr. Wilson advised that an action came before the Subcommittee related to Headwaters due to 

the lack of having grazing plans on numerous SL-7s (extension of watering systems). 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones noted that there were six SL-7s with no grazing plans.  The plans are a 

requirement for those practices.  She noted that the motion required repayment of funds if 
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certain actions were not taken.  The motion required for grazing plans to be completed for the 

six known practices by November 28, 2022. 

 

Dr. Hill noted that at the previous meeting the Board discussed the requirement to get 

signatures from producers prior to plans being implemented. 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones noted that there were no plans to be signed. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

 

Mr. Wilson moved the following: 

 

The Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board (Board), at the recommendation of the Audit 

Subcommittee of the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board, directs the Department to 

send a Letter of Notice (LON) to the Headwaters Soil and Water Conservation District for 

receiving a "C" score for not fulfilling certain grant deliverables in accordance with the FY2022 

Cost-Share and Technical Assistance Support Grant Agreement.  

 

Headwaters Soil and Water Conservation District (District) will receive a LON for not fulfilling 

the following Deliverable:  

 

Cost-Share and Technical Assistance Grant Deliverables 

Deliverable 2 (Did the District implement VACS in accordance with the PY2022 VACS 

BMP Manual, including but not limited to the provisions on EJAA, cost-share file 

administrative reviews, bid process, conservation planning, and other administrative 

guidelines established in the Manual). 

 

Therefore, the Board directs the District to undertake the following actions:  

 

1. No later than Monday, November 28, 2022, the District must take the following actions:  

a. For the six known completed SL-7 instances where grazing plans were not 

developed and contained within the cost-share file, grazing plans must be 

developed, reviewed with the producer, and included in the cost-share file; and 

b. A thorough review of all cost-share files for SL-7 practices completed since 

FY2020 shall be undertaken to ensure grazing plans have been developed and 

are included as part of the cost-share file.  

2. The District Board must submit a letter to the Department, approved by formal motion 

of the District Board, certifying that these actions have been taken no later than 

Monday, November 28, 2022. 

 

Additionally, if, during the review of the completed SL-7 cost-share files, the District finds that 

grazing plans were not developed and included in the cost-share files, the District shall develop 

grazing plans for each SL-7 instance, review such plan with the producer, and include the plan 
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with the cost-share file. The District shall complete these actions no later than Tuesday, 

February 28, 2023.  

 

Further, the Department shall undertake a review of all the SL-7 practices completed since 2020 

to ensure the District has complied with this Board action. If, for any reason, these actions are 

not taken in the timeframe established by the Board, the District must repay the Department all 

VACS monies used to provide cost-share to the producer for these practices, as well as the 

associated technical assistance funding.  

 

Finally, beginning in FY2023, if any SL-7 practices marked complete are found to be lacking 

grazing plans or any other component of the cost-share file, the District will be responsible for 

repayment to the Department of any VACS monies provided to a producer, as well as the 

associated technical assistance funds.  

 

Dr. Hill seconded and the motion carried unanimously. 

 

Evergreen SWCD 

 

Mr. Wilson noted that the matter with Evergreen SWCD was coming before the full Board.  The 

Audit Subcommittee recommended that the District be given until February 2023 to provide 

their Performance Improvement Plan (PIP) to the agency for review at the March 

Subcommittee meeting. 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones advised that the District recently terminated their District Manager.  In 

addition, the Conservation Tech is out until October, possibly November.  She noted that there 

is currently no one with the District to prepare the PIP.   

 

The Department had concerns with the District Board approving any applications as there is a 

variety of missing information on twelve current applications.  The recommendation is that the 

District not be able to approve applications until all of the necessary information is obtained 

and the information is verified as being part of the cost-share file. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

 

Mr. Wilson moved the following: 

 

The Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board (Board), at the recommendation of the Audit 

Subcommittee, directs the Department to send a Letter of Notice (LON) to the Evergreen Soil 

and Water Conservation District for receiving two "C" scores for not fulfilling certain grant 

deliverables in accordance with the FY2022 Cost-Share and Technical Assistance Support Grant 

Agreement.  
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Evergreen Soil and Water Conservation District (District) will receive a LON for not fulfilling the 

following Deliverables:  

 

Cost-Share and Technical Assistance Grant Deliverables 

Deliverable 2 (Did the District implement VACS in accordance with the PY2022 VACS 

BMP Manual, including but not limited to the provisions on EJAA, cost-share file 

administrative reviews, bid process, conservation planning, and other administrative 

guidelines established in the Manual). 

Deliverable 6 (Was data entered in the AgBMP Tracking Module accurately to the 

satisfaction of the Department, including the entry of a practice location point, path to 

stream (where required), digitized practice components to facilitate resource reviews, 

and accurate practice measurements including soil loss rate value based upon site 

specific soil type(s). 

 

Therefore, the Board directs the District to develop a Performance Improvement Plan (PIP) and 

submit the PIP to the Department no later than February 28, 2023.  

 

The PIP must include the following elements:  

1. Trainings District staff will attend as part of a continuing education initiative to ensure 

staff is knowledgeable about: 

a. The Cost-Share and Technical Assistance grant deliverables;  

b. The Virginia Agricultural Best Management Practices Cost-Share (VACS) Program 

including trainings the VACS Program (such as the annual training on updates to 

the Program and VACS 101) and the maintenance of VACS Program files, ; and 

c. The AgBMP Tracking Module including how to accurately and correctly enter the 

required BMP data. 

2. To ensure data is correctly entered into the AgBMP Tracking Module, the District will: 

a. Review the existing process regarding the entering of data into the AgBMP 

Tracking Module;  

b. Examine the existing process to determine where improvements should be made 

to correct this deficiency;  

c. Develop standardized template worksheets for creating cost-estimates and 

calculating payments and a template checklist for the cost-share files; and 

d. Adopt a formal process, based on the review of the current process, to ensure all 

data is entered correctly into the AgBMP Tracking Module. The process adopted 

must:  

i. ensure all appropriate District staff is adequately trained on the use of 

the standardized template worksheets developed; and  

ii. require that every VACS application and contract contain these 

standardized template worksheets, accurately completed, for 

presentation to the District Board prior to application approval and prior 

to the processing of payments.  
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The District must provide the District Board-approved PIP to the Department no later than 

Tuesday, February 28, 2023 in preparation for the March 2023 Audit Subcommittee meeting. A 

complete and accurate list of all trainings District staff has attended must be submitted to the 

Department with the PIP. In accordance with the FY2022 Cost-Share and Technical Assistance 

Grant Agreement, the PIP must be presented by the District Board Chairman or designated 

Director to the Board's Audit Subcommittee at their March 2023 meeting. 

 

Additionally, the District may not approve any applications until the Department verifies all 

necessary documentation is contained in the cost-share file and the AgBMP Tracking Module 

and the application is complete. The applications must all be ranked utilizing CEF prior to any 

Board approval. Upon approval of the PIP submitted by the District to the Audit Subcommittee, 

the review by the Department will no longer be necessary.  

 

The Department will provide an update to the Board at the December meeting.  

 

Mr. Newton seconded and the motion carried. 

 

The next meeting of the Audit Subcommittee will be in March 2023. 

 

REVIEW OF BOARD BYLAWS 

 

Chairman Arnason noted that, as a follow up from the June meeting, the Board had been 

presented with recommended revisions to the Board bylaws.  He advised that the Board would 

take action regarding these changes at the December meeting. 

 

No action was taken. 

 

DAM SAFETY AND FLOODPLAIN MANAGEMENT DIVISION 

 

Division Report – Wendy Howard Cooper, Director, Division of Dam Safety and Floodplain 

Management 

 

Ms. Howard Cooper gave the report for the Division of Dam Safety and Floodplain 

Management.  A copy is included as Attachment #1. 

 

Approval of 2023 Grant Manual for the Dam Safety, Flood Prevention and Protection Assistance 

Fund – Christine Watlington Jones, Policy and District Services Manager 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones advised that the draft grant manual was published in the Virginia Register 

of Regulations on August 15, 2022; the public comment period ended on September 14, 2022. 

No comments were received.   She noted that one change has been made since publication to 

reflect staff changes at the Virginia Resources Authority; that change has been highlighted for 

member review.   
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Ms. Watlington Jones noted that there have been relatively few changes to the 2023 grant 

manual; the key components of the grant have remained consistent with the 2022 grant 

manual.  

 

• Ms. Watlington Jones reviewed the following changes: 

 

o Limitations on funding was added to clarify why only certain types of funding 

are available for 2023 (page 4). 

o A definition of maintenance was added for clarification (page 5) 

o The timeframe has been extended for the project period from 12 months to 

24 months (page 7). This change will allow newly engaged dam owners and 

owners undertaking construction projects additional time to complete the 

required work.  

o The project descriptions and eligible activities have been realigned to meet 

the funding limitations for the 2023 grant (pages 12-14). 

o In order to ensure the application documents the amount of funds the owner 

has available for the project and in order to emphasize the match 

requirement, language has been clarified in the “Dam Safety Budget and 

Budget Narrative” (page 16). 

o Questions were clarified to enable the applicants to provide more accurate 

answers (pages 21-24).  

 

BOARD ACTION 

 

Ms. Mason moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the 2023 Dam 

Safety, Flood Prevention, and Protection Assistance Fund Grant Manual as presented by the 

Department.  

 

Mr. Wilson seconded and the motion carried. 

 

SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION DIVISION 

 

Division Report – James Martin, Director, Division of Soil and Water Conservation 

 

Mr. Martin gave the report for the Division of Soil and Water Conservation.  A copy is included 

as Attachment #2. 

 

Updates on the Resource Management Plans Program – Christine Watlington Jones 

 

Annual report (July 1, 2021 – June 30, 2022) 
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Ms. Watlington Jones gave the update regarding the Resource Management Plans Program.  

She advised that the annual report is being edited.  The report will be sent to Board members 

when published. 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones noted that the RMP is a comprehensive farming plan that uses proven 

agricultural best management practices to ensure a farm is meeting a high conservation 

standard.  Updates in the report include: 

 

• Program results 

o 509 plans with Chesapeake Bay drainage 

o 63 plans with drainage outside the Bay 

o 22 plans with drainage in both 

• Facts 

o 594 plans now cover more than 134,745 acres 

o 14 plans, covering more than 3,966 acres, have been certified over the last 

year 

o Average plan covers 226 acres 

• Acreage distribution 

o 115,547 cropland acres 

o 10,800 pasture acres 

o 8,398 hayland acres 

• Status of RMPs 

o 48 plans being finalized for review 

o 359 plans approved by not yet certified 

o 188 plans fully certified 

• Districts have started conducting continued implementation inspections 

o These inspections occur every 3 years 

o Culpeper, Lord Fairfax; Three Rivers  

 

Overview of results of 2022 program review of district duties 

 

Ms. Watlington advised that the program review is required by the RMP Program Regulations 

(4VAC50-70-130).  She noted the following regarding the review: 

 

• Reviews occur every 5 years 

• Reviewed for general program administration. Plan review, verification inspections, 

and compliance inspections 

• Districts that were reviewed this year: 

o Appomattox River  

 Received all possible points 

o Colonial 

 Exceeded the 90 day time requirement on three of the RMPs 

selected.  
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o James River 

 Received all possible points 

o Lord Fairfax 

 Received all possible points 

o Piedmont 

 Exceeded the 90 day time requirement on three of the RMPs selected 

due to pandemic related office closure. 

 

Approval of districts to be reviewed in 2023 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones reviewed the districts to be reviewed in 2023. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

 

Mr. Wilson moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the following 

Districts for program reviews as required pursuant to 4VAC50-70-130: 

 

o Chowan Basin;  

o Lake Country; 

o Natural Bridge;  

o Peanut;  

o Robert E. Lee; and 

o Southside. 

 

All program reviews will follow the process presented to the Board by the Department and will 

utilize the program review forms previously approved by the Board at the September 27, 2018 

meeting. 

 

Dr. Hill seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Approval of District Director Appointments and Resignations – Christine Watlington Jones 

 

District Director Appointments and resignations 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones presented the list of District Director Appointments and Resignations. 

 

Evergreen 

 

Appointment of Ms. Sarah Gillespie, of Smyth County, effective 9/26/2022, to fill the unexpired 

elected director position of Ms. Dianne Beck (term of office expires  

12/31/2023). 
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Natural Bridge 

 

Resignation of Ms. Sandra Stuart, of Lexington, effective 4/28/2022, at-large appointed  

director (term of office expires 12/31/2022). 

 

Appointment of Ms. Rebecka Szarzynski, of Rockbridge County, effective 9/26/2022, to  

fill the un-expired at-large appointed director position of Ms. Sandra Stuart (term of  

office expires 12/31/2022). 

 

Skyline 

 

Resignation of Mr. Thomas Adams, of Montgomery County, effective 7/20/2022, elected  

director (term of office expires 12/31/2023). 

 

Appointment of Mr. Richard Wall, of Montgomery County, effective 9/26/2022, to fill 

the un-expired elected director position of Mr. Thomas Adams (term of office expires  

12/31/2023). 

 

Three Rivers 

 

Resignation of Mr. Robert Bland, of King and Queen County, effective 9/26/2022,  

elected director (term of office expires 12/31/2023). 

 

Resignation of Mr. Lloyd Mundie, of Essex County, effective 6/30/2022, at-large  

appointed director (term of office expires 12/31/2022). 

 

Resignation of Mr. Troy Johnson, of King William County, effective 7/20/2022, elected  

director (term of office expires 12/31/2022). 

 

Appointment of Mr. Robert Bland, of King and Queen County, effective 9/26/2022, to fill  

the un-expired at-large appointed director position of Mr. Lloyd Mundie (term of office  

expires 12/31/2022). 

 

Appointment of Mr. Thomas Fox, of King William County, effective 9/26/2022, to fill the  

un-expired elected director position of Mr. Troy Johnson (term of office expires  

12/31/2023). 

 

BOARD ACTION 

 

Mr. Wilson moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board  approve the 

appointments of the individuals being recommended. 

 

Mr. Wilson seconded and the motion carried. 
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District Director at-large appointments 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones presented the recommended list of District Director at-large 

appointments. 

 

Soil and Water Conservation District At-Large Director Appointments 

(Terms expire December 31, 2026) 

 
SWCD Current Incumbent 

Director 

County/City Requested Appointment County/City 

APPOMATTOX RIVER Franklin Zitta Dinwiddie Franklin Zitta Dinwiddie 

*BIG SANDY Bobby E. O’Quinn Buchanan Ruth Horn Buchanan 

BIG WALKER Matthew K. Heldreth Wythe Matthew K. Heldreth Wythe 

BLUE RIDGE Byron Brooks Franklin Byron Brooks Franklin 

CHOWAN BASIN Walter W. Robinson, JR. Greensville Walter W. Robinson, Jr. Greensville 

CLINCH VALLEY Jason Bush Russell Jason Bush Russell 

COLONIAL Robert Jeremiah New Kent VACANT  

CULPEPER Steven D. Morris Greene Steven D. Morris Greene 

DANIEL BOONE Robert V. Burchett Lee Robert V. Burchette Lee 

EASTERN SHORE Nicholas Thomas Accomack Nicholas Thomas Accomack 

EVERGREEN Seth Harden Smyth Seth Harden Smyth 

HALIFAX Dr. Bobby Hall Halifax Dr. Bobby Hall Halifax 

HANOVER-CAROLINE Leigh Pemberton Hanover Leigh Pemberton Hanover 

*HEADWATERS Richard M. Shiflet Augusta Walter Heeb, III Augusta 

*HENRICO James Beckley Henrico Herbert L. Dunford, Jr. Henrico 

HOLSTON RIVER Michael Countiss Washington Michael Countiss Washington 

JAMES RIVER Stuart Jones Chesterfield VACANT  

JOHN MARSHALL Edmond DeBerry Fauquier Edmond DeBerry Fauquier 

LAKE COUNTRY William Austin Puryear Mecklenburg William Austin Puryear Mecklenburg 

LONESOME PINE Glenn Graham Dickenson Glenn Graham Dickenson 

LORD FAIRFAX James W. Fagan Shenandoah James W. Fagan Shenandoah 

LOUDOUN James B. Christian Loudoun James B. Christian Loudoun 

*MONACAN Richard Ayers Powhatan Sabastian Volker Goochland 

MOUNTAIN Ellen Ford Bath Ellen Ford Bath 

NATURAL BRIDGE Rebecca Szarzynski Rockbridge Rebecca Szarzynski Rockbridge 

NEW RIVER Gary Boring Carroll Gary Boring Carroll 

NORTHERN NECK Louis Gregory Basye Northumberland Louis Gregory Basye Northumberland 

*NORTHERN VIRGINIA John W. Peterson Fairfax Scott J. Cameron Fairfax 

PATRICK George Stovall Patrick George Stovall Patrick 

PEAKS OF OTTER Keith Tuck Bedford VACANT  

PEANUT Carey M. Copeland City of Suffolk Carey M. Copeland City of Suffolk 

PETER FRANCISCO Barbara Teeple Buckingham Barbara Teeple Buckingham 

PIEDMONT Juan W. Whittington Amelia Juan W. Whittington Amelia 

PITTSYLVANIA Thomas Keatts Pittsylvania Thomas Keatts Pittsylvania 

PRINCE WILLIAM James Gehlsen Prince William VACANT  

*ROBERT E. LEE Joetricia Humbles Campbell Jennifer Elliot Campbell 

*SCOTT COUNTY Delta Purkey Scott William L. Johnson, III Scott 

SHENANDOAH VALLEY Keith Sheets Rockingham Keith Sheets Rockingham 

SKYLINE Charles P. Shorter Montgomery Charles P. Shorter Montgomery 

SOUTHSIDE Cornell “Brick” Goldman Charlotte Cornell “Brick” Goldman Charlotte 

TAZEWELL Donna Kirby Tazewell Donna Kirby Tazewell 
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SWCD Current Incumbent 

Director 

County/City Requested Appointment County/City 

THOMAS JEFFERSON John E. Easter, II Fluvanna John E. Easter, II Fluvanna 

THREE RIVERS Robert Bland King & Queen Robert Bland King & Queen 

TIDEWATER William Richardson, Jr. Middlesex William Richardson, Jr. Middlesex 

TRI-COUNTY/CITY Ray Simms Fredericksburg Ray Simms Fredericksburg 

VIRGINIA DARE Francis J. Drumm, Jr. Virginia Beach Francis J. Drumm, Jr. Virginia Beach 

 

BOARD ACTION 

 

Dr. Hill moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the appointments 

of the individuals being recommended. 

 

Mr. Newton seconded and the motion carried. 

 

ESTABLISHMENT OF A WORKGROUP TO DISCUSS IMPLEMENTATION OF VACS AND THE 

IMPACTS OF IMPLEMENTATION ON THE ABILITY TO MEET VIRGINIA’S WATER QUALITY GOALS 

– Christine Watlington Jones 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones advised that Mr. Ford had proposed that the Board establish a workgroup 

to review the implementation of the VACS Program and the ability to meet Virginia’s water 

quality goals.  She noted that there have been revisions since the initial charter was provided.  

She also noted that removal of certain language may lead to more open and productive 

conversations. 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones noted that the Department will work with other organizations to 

determine the appropriate individual(s) to serve on the workgroup. 

 

Mr. Ford commented that the intent was to look at the practices that were implemented and 

see how the Board could do better at encouraging participation and increasing implementation. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

 

Mr. Ford moved the following: 

 

The Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board (Board) directs the Department of Conservation 

and Recreation (Department) to convene a Workgroup to discuss implementation of the 

Virginia Agricultural Best Management Practices Cost-Share (VACS) Program and the impacts of 

implementation on Virginia’s ability to meet its water quality goals, including the goals 

established in Virginia’s Chesapeake Bay Phase III Watershed Implementation Plan (WIP).  

 

Additional topics of discussion should include, but are not limited to, the following: 
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1. Are there ways to increase participation in the VACS Program (and partner programs) to 

achieve the necessary nutrient and sediment reductions? 

a. In FY2022, there were approximately 2,100 participants in VACS. This is a small 

percentage of producers throughout the state participating and needs to increase in 

order to achieve the necessary reductions. 

 

2. Are the practices that are currently being encouraged by the Board the practices that reflect 

the best return on investment for Virginia? 

 

a. How does the Board prioritize practices with the highest pollution reduction 

efficiencies? 

 

3. Are there barriers to participation in VACS that could be diminished? 

a. Are there steps that could be taken to increase participation of small producers? 

i. Are there practices that could be developed for small producers that are not 

currently used in the VACS Program? 

 

The Workgroup will be comprised of, at a minimum, representatives from this Board as well as 

representatives from the following organizations: 

 

• Virginia Association of Soil and Water Conservation Districts; 

• Virginia Farm Bureau Federation; 

• Virginia Agribusiness Council; 

• Chesapeake Bay Commission; 

• Natural Resources Conservation Service; 

• Virginia Cooperative Extension (if available); and 

• At least one nonprofit organization that partners with agricultural producers to 

implement and install practices. 

The Workgroup will be chaired by a Board member who shall be appointed by the Board Chair. 

The Workgroup will meet at least once prior to the December 7, 2022 Board meeting. The 

Department will provide an update to the Board about the discussions of the Workgroup 

throughout the upcoming year (or for as long as the Workgroup continues to meet) and will 

share items that the Workgroup recommends the Board take action on for FY2024’s VACS 

Program. 

 

Discussion 

 

Chair Arnason advised that at maximum of four Board members could participate. 

 

Mr. Wilson requested that at least one member be from outside the Bay area. 
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Ms. Mason, Ms. Killius, Mr. Ford, Mr. Newton, and Mr. Wilson expressed interest in 

participating. 

 

Chair Arnason appointed Mr. Ford to chair the working group.  He advised that he would 

consider additional appointments after the meeting. 

 

OLD BUSINESS 

 

There was no old business. 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 

Increase in Bid Process Component Cost Threshold – Christine Watlington Jones 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones advised that the Department was recommending an increase in the bid 

process component cost threshold.  The threshold is currently at $30,000.  Several districts have 

recently requested increases due to inflation. 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones noted that the Department was recommending that the threshold be 

increased to $50,000.  This recognizes the increased cost of implementing practices.  It is early 

enough in the program year to have limited impact on participants. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

 

Mr. Ford moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the increase in 

the component cost threshold for the Virginia Agricultural Best Management Practices Cost-

Share Program bid process established in the Virginia Agricultural Cost Share Manual (pages 36-

38). The component cost threshold is increased $30,000 to $50,000. 

 

Mr. Wilson seconded and the motion carried. 

 

PARTNER REPORTS 

 

Natural Resources Conservation Service 

 

Dr. Martinez gave the report for the Natural Resources Conservation Service.  A copy of the 

written report is included as Attachment #3. 

 

Virginia Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services – Darrell Marshall 

 

Mr. Marshall gave an update regarding the Ag Stewardship Program.  A copy of the report was 

sent to the Board prior to the meeting.  The report includes a summary of water quality 

complaints from April 1, 2021 through March 31, 2022.   
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Mr. Marshall noted that VDACS has seen a reduction in complaints. 

 

Virginia Cooperative Extension 

 

Mr. Goerlich gave the report for Virginia Cooperative Extension.  A copy of the report is 

included as Attachment #4 

 

Virginia Association of Soil and Water Conservation Districts 

 

Dr. Tyree gave the report for the Virginia Association of Soil and Water Conservation Districts. 

She thanked those members who participated in the Association Quarterly Meeting. 

 

She noted that members were currently working with the Virginia State Fair.  She also reported 

that the Association is developing a new personnel management manual. 

 

The Association strategic plan will be voted on at the Annual Meeting in December.  She 

encouraged members to register soon and to secure hotel accommodations. 

 

Chesapeake Bay Foundation 

 

Mr. Kowalski commented that he looked forward to getting the funding on the ground. CBF is 

working on the blueprint report on the progress made by the three Bay states are with meeting 

their Chesapeake Bay WIPs. 

 

Virginia Agribusiness Council 

 

Not represented. 

 

Virginia Farm Bureau Federation 

 

Virginia Farm Bureau Federation was not represented.  Director Wells gave greetings from 

Martha Moore who was occupied at the State Fair. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

 

There was no further public comment. 

 

NEXT MEETING 

 

The next meeting of the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board will be at 9:00 a.m. on 

Wednesday, December 7, 2022 at the Hotel Roanoke in conjunction of the Annual Meeting of 

the Virginia Association of Soil and Water Conservation Districts. 
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ADJOURN 

 

There was no further business and the meeting adjourned at 11:45 a.m. 

 

  



Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board 

September 26, 2022 

Page 18 

 

REVISED: 11/28/2022 10:27 AM 

Attachment #1 

 

 



Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board 

September 26, 2022 

Page 19 

 

REVISED: 11/28/2022 10:27 AM 

 



Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board 

September 26, 2022 

Page 20 

 

REVISED: 11/28/2022 10:27 AM 

 
  



Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board 

September 26, 2022 

Page 21 

 

REVISED: 11/28/2022 10:27 AM 

 



Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board 

September 26, 2022 

Page 22 

 

REVISED: 11/28/2022 10:27 AM 

 

 

Attachment #2 

 

Division of Soil and Water Conservation 

Division Director’s Report 

 

September 15, 2022 

 

Prepared by James E. Martin; 

Director, Division of Soil and Water Conservation, DCR 

 

 

Virginia Agricultural Cost Share Program Implementation 

With the PY23 VACS Program underway, and the record levels of cost share 

allocations, we want to take the opportunity to pause and recognize the 

significant efforts underway by Soil and Water Conservation Districts. Their efforts 

to efficiently implement the program are greatly appreciated.  We recognize that 

the increased funding brings with it increased pressure for SWCDs to obligate 

their allocations and put practices on the ground.  The record levels of funding 

also brings increased scrutiny from the General Assembly members and 

Stakeholders about whether the dollars are being spent wisely to improve water 

quality.  At the recent VASWCD Board meeting I stressed the importance of 

everyone maintaining our focus on the Program’s mission, manual, and 

procedures to ensure we are implementing properly designed and installed 

practices that produce the greatest water quality benefits for the taxpayers of the 

Commonwealth.  I encouraged any District that has concerns about their ability to 

effectively utilize the funding that has been allocated, to contact their assigned 

Conservation District Coordinator to discuss available options.  This message will 

also be carried by CDCs out to individual SWCDs at their next meeting. 

 

USDA Climate Smart Commodities Grants 

USDA recently announced awards in their Climate Smart Commodities Grant 

Program. DCR was a partner on three of the 70 funded projects. Virginia Tech was 

awarded $80M for their project titled “Rural Investment to Protect our 

Environment (RIPE) Partnership: Supporting Agricultural Producers at All Scales to 

Deliver Productivity, Market Opportunities, and Enhanced Soil, Water, and 
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Climate Benefits”, about  $18M of that is for Virginia. The University of Tennessee 

was awarded $30M for “Climate-Smart Grasslands: The Root of Agricultural 

Carbon Markets”, approximately $3M of that is flowing through VSU and VT to 

Virginia. Finally, the Conservation Innovation Fund was awarded $25M for “The 

Mid-Atlantic Conservation Innovation Fund Climate-Smart Commodities Project”. 

Additional information on these projects can be found 

at:  https://www.usda.gov/climate-solutions/climate-smart-

commodities/projects  

 

Nutrient Management Direct Pay Program 

With the significant increases in Cost-Share funding allocated this year, there will 

be an associated increased demand for the development of nutrient management 

plans to support potential VACS program participants.  In addition to the NM-1A 

practice that is part of the program, the Division manages a program that pays 

private sector planners directly for the development of NMPs for producers in the 

Chesapeake Bay watershed.  These Direct Pay plans fully satisfy the VACS Program 

requirements for a nutrient management plan and may help ease the workload 

burden on SWCDs associated with NM-1A.  Districts that are interested in 

connecting a potential program participant with a direct pay nutrient 

management planner should contact Dave Kindig at 

Dave.Kindig@DCR.virginia.gov 

 

Resource Management Plan Direct Pay Program  

Payment rates for the Resource Management Planning Direct Pay Program have 

been increased this year to $13 per acre for plan development and $4 per acre for 

SWCD Certification of the plan. 

 

Poultry Litter Transport Program 

Payment rates for the Poultry Litter Transport Program have been increased this 

year by $10 per ton.  The revised rates range from $17.50 to $30 per ton 

depending on the location of the litter source and the end-user farm.  The 

program requires the end user to have a current nutrient management plan.  

Several informational meetings promoting the program have been conducted in 

Augusta, Campbell and Charlotte Counties as well as the City of Suffolk. 

 

Department Staff Updates 

https://www.usda.gov/climate-solutions/climate-smart-commodities/projects
https://www.usda.gov/climate-solutions/climate-smart-commodities/projects
mailto:Dave.Kindig@DCR.virginia.gov?subject=Direct%20Pay%20NM%20Planner
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Conservation District Coordinator in Suffolk – Olivia Leatherwood assumed 

Suffolk CDC Position on July 25th.  She can be reached at 757-353-7973 or by 

email at olivia.leatherwood@dcr.virginia.gov.   

 

Conservation District Coordinator in Abingdon – Mandy Fletcher assumed the 

Abingdon CDC Position on August 10th.  She can be reached at 276-451-5821 or 

by email at mandy.fletcher@dcr.virginia.gov.   

 

Positions Currently Under Recruitment:   Conservation Data Specialist, Nutrient 

Management Planning Specialist in Radford, Environmental Program Planner 

(Environmental Education, 2), Agricultural Engineering Specialist, Dam 

Rehabilitation Construction Inspector. 

 
  

mailto:olivia.leatherwood@dcr.virginia.gov
mailto:mandy.fletcher@dcr.virginia.gov
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Attachment #4 
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